SEPTEMBER NEWSLETTER

   13th September 2019
Dear Parents/Carers,

Welcome to our first newsletter of the new school year.  These newsletters are sent out on a monthly basis to keep you informed about what is happening in school.  If you ever want to contribute an ‘article’ or suggest information that should be on the newsletters, I would be delighted to hear about them.

The children have been telling me all about their incredible summer holidays and appear to be enjoying being back in school with their new teachers and friends.  Everyone is looking very settled and learning has already begun at quite a pace!

Please note events that are underlined and in italics are new since the previous newsletter.
Wednesday 11th September – Half of new foundation stage children start school

Thursday 12th September – All foundation stage children in school, On-line safety sessions for all Year 2, 3 and 4 children throughout the day by the Police, 6pm – 7pm Parents meeting about E-Safety and Emotional well-being/Digital Parenting – by the Police in the main hall
Friday 13th September – Roald Dahl Day
Monday 16th September – Year 2 Africa Wow Day
Tuesday 17th September – Year 4 to Wimpole Farm, Bike to school week assembly with Alister
Wednesday 18th September – 7:30pm – PTA meeting

Thursday 19th September – New Intake Meeting for Foundation Stage (2020, 9:30am and 2pm), Book Fair
Friday 20th September – Book Fair

Monday 23rd September – Bike to School Week, Book Fair
Tuesday 24th September – 2:30pm – Phonics coffee afternoon for Y1 and Y2, Book Fair
Wednesday 25th September – Parent Helper Sessions at 9am and 3pm
Friday 27th September – Rail safety assembly
Thursday 3rd October – FS reading and writing workshop for Foundation Stage Parents with coffee ‘morning’ 9:15 – 10:30am, School Meal Census Day, Year 4 Air Pollution Activity Day
Friday 4th October - Year 4 Air Pollution Activity Day

Saturday 5th October – Russell Lower School ‘Once Upon a Time’ Ball
Monday 7th October – Harvest Assembly with Judith from ABC and Foodbank, Balance Bike Introductory session with Foundation Stage children
Tuesday 8th October - Balance Bike Introductory session with Foundation Stage
Thursday 10th  October – World Mental Health Day
Monday 14th October – Parents’ Evening 4:30pm to 7pm, Finance and Resources Governors meeting at 6:30pm

Tuesday 15th October – Parents’ Evening 3:45pm to 6:30pm

Wednesday 16th October – New Intake Meeting (FS 2020) at 9:30am
Thursday 17th October – Individual School Photos
Friday 18th October – PTA Halloween Discos from 3:45 – 7pm, Individual School Photographs, Break up for half term

HALF TERM MONDAY 21st OCTOBER – FRIDAY 25th OCTOBER

Monday 28th October – INSET DAY – school closed for children
Tuesday 29th October – Children back at school after October half term
Thursday 31st October – Open the Book assembly
Sunday 3rd November – Choir Concert (TBA)

Sunday 10th November – Remembrance Sunday
Monday 11th November – Anti-bullying week, Curriculum, Learning and Standards Governors Meeting at 6:30pm
Thursday 14th November – Open the book assembly

Monday 18th November – Road Safety Week, Road Safety Workshops for Year 3, Road Safety Assembly
Tuesday 19th November – PTA Meeting at 7:30pm

Wednesday 20th November – Foundation Stage Maths Workshop to parents at 9:15am, KS1 and 2 Maths Workshops to parents 2:45pm – 3:30pm

Thursday 21st November – Year 1 Sharing assembly to parents at 3pm

Monday 25th November – Full governors meeting at 6:30pm

Wednesday 27th November – Year 1 Phonics morning to parents, from 9am – 9:25am
Thursday 28th November – New Intake 2020 at 9:30am, Year 4 Sharing Assembly to parents at 3pm, Open the Book assembly
Monday 2nd December – Santa Challenge Begins (Walk to school to get the equivalent miles from the whole school to get to Lapland)
Tuesday 3rd December – Flu immunisations in school

Wednesday 4th December – Foundation Stage nativity to nurseries at 9:30am, Spin Bike Art activities with Year 1 and 2 (linked to Santa Challenge)
Thursday 5th December – Year 2 Performances to parents at 2:30pm and 5:45pm

Friday 6th December –   PTA Christmas Fayre
Monday 9th December – Foundation Stage Nativity to parents at 9:30am

Tuesday 10th December – Foundation Stage Nativity to parents at 2:30pm (Children can go home afterwards)

Wednesday 11th December – Christmas Dinner
Thursday 12th December – Open the Book Assembly
Friday 13th December – Christmas Breakfast Morning (parents invited to join us for breakfast from 8am and in class afterwards to 10:30am), Christmas Jumper Day
Wednesday 18th December – Whole School Theatre Visit to school
Friday 20th December - Break up for Christmas

CHRISTMAS HOLIDAY MONDAY 23rd DECEMBER – FRIDAY 3RD JANUARY

Monday 6th January – Children back to school after Christmas holiday – NO INSET DAY

Please see the school website for more dates beyond this
More detailed information on the above events will follow in due course

Staffing Update:

As many of you will know, Miss Watton got married over the summer. We would like to send our congratulations and best wishes for the future to them both.  Miss Watton will now be known as Mrs Bunney, so if you hear the children talking about her you know who they mean!
A warm welcome to our new children and families:

We are delighted to welcome so many new children and families to Russell Lower School this year.  We pride ourselves on being approachable, supportive and professional, and strive to build strong relationships with children and parents.  It is this partnership, along with our ‘open door’ policy which makes Russell Lower School unique.  Please do not ever hesitate to come and see any of us if you have the slightest concern or query – we will always do our very best to help.

Please always begin by approaching your child’s class teacher.  They are the person who is most likely to be able to help you.  If you still need to speak to someone, you can then approach the Phase Leader.  Phase Leaders are very experienced teachers with additional leadership responsibility.  Hopefully any queries will have been successfully resolved by our Phase Leaders, but you can still always speak to our Office Manager, Mrs Sue Summerfield, Mrs Bunney (Deputy Head) or myself (Mrs Walker – Headteacher).  

In addition, we have our pastoral support team: Mrs Vanessa Halsey, Mrs Caroline Hunt and Miss Becky Thompson.  This is a very experienced team who can offer or sign post support for ‘non-academic’ issues.  These may be emotional issues, attendance issues, health issues (we would sign post you to other professionals), family breakdown, bereavement, sleep issues, home behaviour issues etc.  In fact, anything that is adversely affecting your family and therefore your child.  Do not hesitate to contact them via our school office or at: pastoralsupport@russell-lower.co.uk 

Staff Structure 2019/20:
Foundation Stage

Swan Class: Mrs Ruth Brown (Phase Leader for Foundation Stage)
Dove Class: Mrs Sophie Hale 
Swift Class: Mrs Chelsea Moore
Year 1

Owl Class: Mrs Katherine Milligan
Puffin Class: Mrs Sara Dean
Wren Class: Mrs Emma Jochacy - Mon, Tues, Wed, and Mrs Aleks Athanasiou - Thurs and Fri
Year 2

Greenfinch Class: Mrs Caroline Johnson

Penguin Class: Mrs Sarah Knight

Robin Class: Mrs Zoe Hitchings (Phase Leader for KS1 – Year 1 and 2)
Year 3

Blackbird Class: Mr Callum Syrett
Nightingale Class: Miss Becky Thompson

Goldfinch Class: Miss Rachel Walker
Year 4

Woodpecker Class: Miss Clara Rawlings

Starling Class: Mrs Helena Moffat
Kingfisher Class: Mrs Dawn Tuck (Phase Leader for KS2 – Year 3 and 4)

Higher Level Teaching Assistants: Miss Anna Leece and Mrs Caroline Hunt
Sports Coaches: Mr Marco Romano Monday and Tuesday


      Mr Aaron Keech Wednesday to Friday

Pastoral Support: Mrs Vanessa Halsey, Mrs Caroline Hunt and Miss Becky Thompson (pastoralsupport@russell-lower.co.uk) 

Inclusion Lead (SENDCO): Mrs Sarah Knight (send@russell-lower.co.uk)
Office Manager: Mrs Sue Summerfield

Finance Administrator: Mrs Karen Appleby

Office Administrator: Mrs Sarah Bremner

Aviary Before and After School Club Manager: Mrs Tracey Baker

Aviary Before and After School Club Deputy: Mrs Natalie Fraser

Site Agent: Mr Martin Clarke

Chair of Governors: Mrs Nicolette Ford
Headteacher: Mrs Nicki Walker

Deputy Headteacher/Safeguarding Lead: Mrs Louise Bunney

Safeguarding Governor: Mrs Keith Redman-Henry

Redborne Schools’ Partnership (RSP) Attendance Policy – from September
As I mentioned in my July newsletter, compared to other groups of schools locally and nationally, the RSP group of schools has taken a lenient and understanding approach to families taking time off during term time.  Although we unauthorise the vast majority of any absence, we have not fined a single parent.  Going forward this will not be possible to continue.  We are now required to follow Central Bedfordshire Council policy as set out below:
In the policy, it sets out that any unauthorised absence of 10 sessions (5 days) or more, in any rolling 12 week period, will result in the issuing of a Fixed Penalty Notice by the local authority; this will of course include any unauthorised holidays taken in term time. Fixed Penalty Notices are currently £60 per child if paid within 21 days.  For more information on ‘Fixed Penalty Notices’, please follow this link to the Central Bedfordshire website:

http://www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/school/pupil-support/non-school-attendance/about-penalty-notices.aspx 

As you may be aware, Mrs Bunney carefully monitors attendance as it is my number one priority due to the indisputable link between school attendance, attainment and a child’s happiness/relationships at school.  We need children in school every day, if they are not too unwell to do so.  If you have any queries at all about this new policy, or just want to ask us a question, do not hesitate to contact us on office@russell-lower.co.uk .  Thank you in anticipation of your full support.

Our new attendance policy will be on the school website under ‘About us’ and ‘School Policies’ from September and there will also be a separate letter coming out to explain more detail.  It comes into effect on 1st September 2019.  Please be aware, this is now policy in ALL local schools, not just at Russell.
Term Dates 20/21:

Term dates for 20/21 are now out.  Please note this is NOT this academic year. Our current and future term dates are on the school website (under the ‘About Us’ tab). 

Free School Meals ‘Census’ Day:

You will be aware that school budgets are getting increasingly ‘squeezed’ by the government, and one way we can maintain our budget is by making sure we are using what the government currently provide.  Universal Infant Free School Meals are currently made available to children in FS, Y1 and Y2.  From Y3, parents are asked to pay for school meals.  In order to keep this free lunch facility we have a ‘Census Day’ to check our use.  This day is Thursday 3rd October.  If our percentage of meals eaten on that day is high it results in more money coming into the school budget.  This is crucial in maintaining current standards.  Please support us by encouraging your child to have a school dinner on that Thursday (we have changed the menu to make it as attractive as possible to as many as possible and Mrs Summerfield will be sending you a separate letter to give you this information).  With your support we can make sure Russell continues to receive the highest possible percentage of the available money so the children continue to benefit.  Thank you.

Sharing Assemblies:
This year we are again spreading our Sharing Assemblies out across the whole academic year to try to make the calendar more evenly spaced.  Please do look out for the dates on our newsletters and come and join us for the short assembly which is based around the children’s learning for that term.
Music Lessons:
There are currently some spaces available for some of our musical instrument lessons with peripatetic teachers from Central Bedfordshire’s Inspiring Music.  Lessons are offered for flute, fife, violin, viola, piano, guitar, cello, brass instruments and drums.  If you are interested in your child learning an instrument and would like more details please contact the school office.

Uniform:
Please ensure all uniform, including shoes, coats and PE kit, is clearly marked with your child’s name.  May we also ask you to conform to our uniform regulations set out below:

Winter uniform





Summer uniform
Girls’







Girls’
Skirts, pinafores – grey




Dresses – purple

Trousers – grey





Shorts/skorts– grey

Shirts, polo shirts – white

Cardigans, jumpers and sweatshirts – purple/logo

Boys’







Boys’
Trousers – grey





Shorts – grey

Shirts, polo shirts – white


Jumpers, sweatshirts – purple/logo

Socks and tights should be white, grey or black. All footwear should be flat and sensible for running around and sitting on the carpet. Boots are permitted provided they are not ‘snow’ boots or similar. All footwear should be black. Suitable school style sandals, i.e. with no open toes and backs may be worn but tights or socks must be worn (either ankle or knee-length). Trainers are not part of the daily school uniform.
P.E kit

The clothing does not need to be a particular brand. No part of the daily school uniform should be used for P.E. Children should have in school the following:

· A purple school logoed PE t-shirt - for both indoor and outdoor use 
· A pair of black shorts/skort – for indoor and warmer months use

· A pair of black jogging bottoms – for outdoor use

· A black PE jumper – for both indoor and outdoor use

· A pair of trainers - for outdoor use 

· A pair of plimsolls - for inside use 
Please note that jewellery, nail varnish and tattoos should not be worn and hair products and accessories should be used sparingly.  Please note that ‘unnatural’ hair styles and colours are not allowed in school.  For pierced ears only studs should be worn.  All ear-rings should be removed for PE.  Although we do not recommend ears to be newly pierced during term time, any child who is unable to remove their ear-rings for PE should come to school on PE days with the ear-rings covered by tape.
Medical Conditions and Absence from School:
In order to keep our records up-to-date please notify the school office of any changes to your child’s medical condition.  Please return any medications that we should have in school to the school office.  Please notify the school office on the first day of any absence.
Medication in School:
We can only administer medication prescribed by your child’s GP that requires a dose during the school day.  Please note a consent form giving permission for our trained staff to administer such medication should be completed at the school office.  All medication should be stored with the school office – this includes asthma inhalers.
If your child has asthma, please do attend regular review meetings with your child’s doctor and ask them to give you a Care Plan.  This will really help school meet your child’s medical needs.
Please note any analgesic medicines such as Calpol or Nurofen cannot be administered by staff.  Should your child require such medication during the school day we would deem that they are unfit for school.  In addition, please be aware that we will not be sending home First Aid notes for every minor bump or scratch.  However, we will continue to notify you of anything more significant and of all head ‘bumps’.

Flu Vaccination:
As you may be aware the NHS has announced that all children will be offered the flu vaccination in the form of a nasal spray. Shortly you will be receiving an information pack.  We will need completed consent forms returned in advance.  We will send you more information as we have it.

Collection of Children:
The school day finishes at 3:30pm. All children should be collected from their own classroom please. Do not worry, if you have several children to collect, we will always keep them safely with us until you arrive. Regrettably, we cannot allow children to regularly leave school early as over the school year, even 15 minutes a week adds up to almost 10 hours of school time missed and we really do teach up to the very end of the day.  Thank you for your support.

If your child is collected by anyone other than their parents, could you please ensure that your child’s new Class Teacher is made aware of this.  Any changes to the normal collection arrangement of your child should also be notified.  As your child’s wellbeing and safety is paramount, no child will be released without prior parental consent of any changes or if anyone under the age of 16 comes to collect them.  Should your child need to be collected during the course of the school day please can you ensure your child is signed out at the school office?

PE/Festival news:
Within this section of the newsletter we will keep you updated with recent festivals that the children have attended. This year we have signed up for a wide variety for both Key Stages from Rugby to Swimming. If your child is selected to attend one of the festivals we will write to you for permission in advance. Please note the number of children attending festivals will vary and it will not necessarily be a whole class attending. Our first festivals will be Tag Rugby for Year 4 and year 2 multi skills in October. We look forward to telling you all about their experience in the next newsletter. 

School Website:
Please use the school website: www.russell-lower.co.uk as a good source of information and for diary dates.  If you still have any queries please do not hesitate to contact the school office on Tel: 01525 755664 or email: office@russell-lower.co.uk 
Both the PTA and the School have Facebook pages for further information.  Please be aware that only the school office and school Facebook page can answer questions about school.  The PTA Facebook page is purely for PTA events and information.

Administration:

Please be aware that all letters and reply slips and correspondence should go to the classrooms for teachers each day and not directly to the office.  Office staff make collections from classrooms each day.  Only medication, reporting of absence or early collection and Aviary Club enquiries should go via the school office.  This helps keep processes as effective and efficient as possible for everyone.  Thank you in anticipation of your support.

School Admissions for September 2020:
Central Bedfordshire have now opened the school admissions process for children starting school for the first time in September 2020.  Ampthill and the surrounding area is growing quickly and we were incredibly popular again this year (practically filling all 90 places very early on), so please make sure you make your application early so that you do not miss out on a place at your preferred school.  You have until 15th January to apply for a place.  The dates/times of our New Intake meetings can be found at the beginning of this letter.
Please note that you also have to apply for your child’s Middle School place if they are currently in Year 4, this is not automatic.  The deadline for this is also 15th January and can be done through the Central Bedfordshire Admissions website.

Supporting learning at home:

Thank you for your support with the numerous ways you support your child’s learning at home.  Your support is invaluable.

Over the next few days (or already) we will be providing you with some information that we hope you will find useful:
· Topic webs for each year group to show you what children will be learning this term.

· Home learning letters to explain what ‘homework’ children will be asked to complete in each class and other ways you can support learning from home.  This will also detail when it is due in.  Thank you for your support with this.
· Year 4 Multiplication check information letter and how you can support your child in preparation

Of course, do come and ask if you have any queries at all about your child’s learning before the October Parent’s Evenings.
Don’t forget: On-going Masquerade 40 Celebrations:

28th September

Masquerade Ball

25th October


A Night of Masquerade

Thank you for taking the time to read this (very long – sorry - first) newsletter.  I look forward to another exciting and productive year at Russell.

Yours sincerely,
Mrs. N. Walker

Headteacher
